
BOROUGH  OF  KETTERING

At the meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road, Kettering on 15th December 2004.

Present:

	Councillor
	E. Brace (The Mayor)
	Councillor
	M.  Harrison

	“
	M. Lynch (Deputy Mayor)
	“
	J. Henson

	“
	L.  Adams
	“
	L. Henson

	“
	P. Anderson
	“
	P. Hollobone

	“
	M. Bayes
	“
	B. Humfrey

	“
	L.  Bunday
	“
	S. King

	“
	J.  Burton
	“
	C. Lamb

	“
	R. Civil
	“
	S. Lynch

	“
	D. Coe
	“
	M. Malin

	“
	P. Corazzo
	“
	J.  Padwick

	“
	D. Darby
	“
	W. Parker

	“
	M. Dearing
	“
	A. Pote

	“
	M. Don
	“
	G. Rennie

	“
	T.  Freer
	“
	J.  Richardson

	“
	A. Gordon
	“
	C. Smith-Haynes

	“
	C. Groome
	“
	M. Tebbutt

	“
	R. Groome
	“
	J.  West

	“
	J.  Hakewill
	“
	D. Whyte

	“
	E.  Hales
	“
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	


04.C.55
EASTLEA ST MARY VC PRIMARY SCHOOL CHOIR

Prior to the commencement of business, members of the Council were entertained by the children of Eastlea St Mary Primary School Choir from Burton Latimer, who sang festive songs.

The Mayor thanked them for their excellent performance and passed on his best wishes for the festive season.

04.C.56
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors G. Beale, C. Brown, M. Evans, T. Evans, U. Jones, G. Titcombe, A. Whitlam and A. Wiley.

04.C.57
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the extraordinary meeting of the Council, and the Special Debate meeting both held on 24th November 2004, be approved as a correct record. 

04.C.58
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Burton declared a personal interest in item 12(i) a, as Chair of the Tenants Forum.

Councillor Anderson declared a personal interest in item 12(iv) as a Licensee.

Councillor Humfrey declared a preducial interest in item 12(ii) as a resident living close to the site in question.

Councillor Pote declared a personal interest in item 12(i) a, as a member of the Tenants Forum.

Councillor Harrison declared a personal interest in item 12(iii) as a member of Mawsley Liaison Forum.

Councillor Hakewill declared a personal interest in item 12(iii) as a member of Mawsley Liaison Forum.

Councillor Rennie declared a personal interest in item 12 (ii) as a Director of the Co-operative Society.

Councillor J. Henson declared a personal interest in item 12(i) a, as a member of the Tenants Forum.

Councillor Tebbutt declared a personal interest in item 12(i) a, as a member of the Tenants Forum.

Councillor Don declared a personal interest in item 12(i) a, as a member of the Tenants Forum.

Councillor Whyte declared a personal interest in item 12(i) a, as the Chair of  a Group campaigning in respect of Council Housing.

04.C.59
MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Mayor informed members that EKTA, a Kettering – based organisation of young people providing support and advice regarding racial issues and bullying, had won the Philip Lawrence Award for its work in the field of good citizenship. The award was presented by Sir Trevor McDonald OBE at a ceremony in London. The Mayor congratulated representatives of EKTA and presented them with their award.  Councillor Malin, the Portfolio Holder for Customer Access, outlined the work of EKTA, and its achievements. It was noted that over 140 Groups had competed for the Philip Lawrence Award, with eight finalists being selected,  from whom EKTA emerged as the winners. 

The Mayor invited members to the Parlour after the meeting for refreshments.

The Mayor welcomed two teams of employees involved in work implementing the Council’s Recycling Scheme, and work in handling planning applications. Both of these service areas had made a great improvement to the Council’s services in recent months, and the staff and the Chairs of the Bodies relating to the services received individual Performance Awards from the Mayor and the Chief Executive. Councillor Lamb, the Portfolio Holder for the Environment, outlined the work of the Task and Finish Group and the staff on the recycling scheme. Councillor Parker, the Portfolio Holder for Development Control issues provided details of the improvements in processing planning applications, and the consequent maximisation of the Council’s chances for an increased planning delivery grant.

04. C.60
LEADER OF THE COUNCIL’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

Councillor Freer, the Leader of the Council, made the following announcements :-

· The Council had been granted funding for recycling in the sum of £1.5 million. Congratulations went to those involved in the bidding process.

· The funding for the KATS Community Transport scheme would be retained for the next financial year

· The County Council had agreed to fast-track the Decriminalisation of parking in Kettering to meet the original October 2005 deadline

· Councillor Roy Mayhew had been appointed Leader of the County Council.

04.C.61
CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S REPORT

The Chief Executive notified members that the Council had been awarded the Charter Mark for excellence in Customer Service for the second time. The Inspectors had identified seven points of good practice in the Council’s service that would be promoted for use by other Councils.

Congratulations went to all those involved.

04.C.62
PUBLIC SPEAKERS



Mr  C. Jervis of the Theatre Users Group in respect of Item 12(i).

Messrs R. Baker and T. Palmer of the Tenats Forum in respect of item 12 (i) a.

04.C.63
MEMBERS QUESTION
Councillor Padwick asked the following question:

Next year is the centenary of the birth of H.E. Bates, a Kettering Grammar School boy, born in Rushden.  He is probably best known for his creation of the Larkin family and The Darling Buds Of May (a production of which was presented in Geddington last month and to which we were pleased to welcome the Mayors of both Kettering and Rushden), and has been acclaimed by no less a person than Graham Greene as one of the best short story writers of the twentieth century. 
The County Council are planning to run a promotion called "One County, One Book" during May 2005, with the aim of getting everyone in the county reading the same book at the same time.  The chosen book is H.E. Bates' Fair Stood The Wind For France, and it is planned that libraries across the county will link in with schools, bookshops, museums and arts venues.  The aim of the promotion is to provide a focus for the people of Northamptonshire to celebrate the life and work of H.E. Bates.

It seems important that Kettering does not miss out on this opportunity to mark the centenary of the birth of someone who we can claim to be one of our most famous sons.  What plans do we have as a Borough Council to link with the celebrations?  Can we make sure that our museum and art gallery are involved and that we liaise with the County Council and Rushden Town Council to make sure the anniversary does not go unmarked here where he went to school?

Councillor Malin, the Portfolio Holder for Customer Access responded as follows:-

"We don't want to duplicate what is going on already, but are more than willing to work with the County Council to celebrate H.E. Bates' work and connections with this area."
04.C.64
COUNCIL TAX: TAX BASE 2005/2006

Members received a report that requested them to approve the tax base to be used in calculating the 2005/2006 Council Tax.

Having considered the report, it was
RESOLVED

that:-

i) the report for the calculation of the Council’s tax base for the year 2005/2006 be approved;

ii) pursuant to the report of the Head of Income and Debt Management, and in accordance with the Local Authorities (Calculation of Tax Base) Regulations 1992, the amount calculated by Kettering Borough Council as its tax base for the year 2005/2006 shall be :-

a) 28,247 for its general expenses;

b) for its special items, being parish precepts, as detailed on the Appendix submitted with the report.

04.C.65
HOUSING STOCK OPTIONS APPRAISAL – THE FUTURE OWNERSHIP AND MANAGEMENT OF THE COUNCIL’S HOUSING STOCK



The Council received the recommendation of the Executive ‘that the Council considers the preferred option now that the Housing Stock Options Appraisal has been concluded.’  


Councillor Civil, the Portfolio Holder for Housing detailed the processes that had been undertaken during the Stock Options Appraisal, and paid tribute to the work of the Staff, the Tenants Forum and the Steering Groups who had been involved.


The recommendation and comments of the Tenants Forum that the Council should continue as Landlord, were reported to members. Messrs Palmer and Baker, representing the Tenants Forum addressed the Council in support of this view. And the Chair of the Tenants Forum, Councillor Burton,  also paid tribute to the hard work, commitment and integrity of all those  involved in the process.


Members noted the excellent condition of the Council’s Stock and discussed the background as to how this had been achieved, and the plans for, and costs of maintaining this high standard over forthcoming years.


Having regard to the Executive’s recommendation, and the comments received, Councillor Civil proposed, and it was 

RESOLVED
that the Borough Council continues to own and manage its Housing Stock.

04.C.66
REVIEW OF THE CAPITAL PROGRAMME



The Council received the recommendation of the Executive that 

‘ the reworked capital programme for 2004/05 (as detailed in the appendix to the submitted report) be referred to Council for approval.

Mr C. Jervis representing the Theatre Users Group, addressed the Council and expressed concern that the Capital Programme did not include provision of a sum for the construction of a new Theatre in the Borough. He was also concerned regarding the potential impact on local groups of  not providing a theatre at all. However, it was pointed out that the report dealt solely with the existing capital programme, and that discussions on what would be included in next year’s programme would be made after the Council had gone through its forthcoming budgetary consultation programme. 

Further to the above, Councillor C. Groome proposed and Councillor R.Groome seconded the following amendment :

‘Noting that there is no reference to funding for a new theatre in the reworked capital programme for 2004/05 or 2005/06 submitted to this meeting, in partnership with others, this Council promises to find a way for Kettering to have a multi-use replacement for the McKinlay Theatre.’

Further to the above, it was also noted that discussions were ongoing with theatre users in respect of this issue and would continue. Also, the Best Value Review Task and Finish Group for Leisure, Culture and Sport were considering the matter and would report in due course. However, any decision made on the matter would be taken as part of the Council’s agreed budgetary processes and would ensure that the integrity of the Council’s finances was retained, bearing in mind the costs of such facilities elsewhere and their impact on other Council’s budgets.


Amendment lost.

Members were informed of opportunities for scrutinising the draft budget throughout the process.



The report having been considered, it was 

RESOLVED
that the reworked capital programme for 2004/05, be approved.

(NB: Councillor Humfrey left the meeting during consideration of the next item having declared a prejudical interest in the matter).

04.C.67
LAWRENCE’S FACTORY AND DESBOROUGH MOTORS SITES – PURHASE THROUGH ‘FIT FOR MARKET’ FUNDING
The Council received the recommendation of the Executive that ‘it be recommended to full Council that the grant offer from Fit for Market be accepted and the site be purchased subject to officers being satisfied with the risk assessment of the project in consultation with the portfolio holder.’

Councillor Parker, the Portfolio Holder for Economic Development, outlined the background to the report to assist members in their consideration of the matter before them. In response to a members question, he agreed to provide more information directly to that member, in respect of the feasibility study undertaken at the outset of the plans for this development.

Having considered the matter, it was 

RESOLVED  
that the grant offer from ‘Fit for Market’ be accepted and the site be purchased subject to officers being satisfied with the risk assessment of the project in consultation with the portfolio holder.

(NB: The meeting was adjourned at 8:40pm for ten minutes.)

(NB: Councillor Coe left the meeting at this point)

04.C.68
CHANGING THE CONSTITUTION

A report was submitted that requested members to approve final proposed changes to the Constitution.

Members noted the views of the Audit Commission regarding the inclusive approach to amending the Constitution, and of the CIPFA Better Governance Forum’s view regarding the very good standard of corporate governance and high standards of ethical conduct. It was noted that some of the proposed changes emanated from the ethical governance audit.

Details of the bodies that had already considered the report were submitted.

Further to the above, Councillor Whyte proposed and Councillor Gordon seconded that the Overview Committee, the State of the Borough meeting and the Special Debate meeting should be retained.

It was felt that Overview Committee had an important strategic role, particularly in the budgetary process. The State of the Borough meeting was an important platform for other organisations in the Borough to put forward their views on issues, although it was recognised that it had not proved to be particularly successful to date. The Special Debate meeting gave Councillors the chance to discuss issues that they might not ordinarily have the chance to consider in the normal course of the Council’s business.

However, it was contended that there were other more effective forums and ways for all of the above items to be achieved.

Amendment lost.

Councillor Gordon then moved two further amendments that were seconded by Councillor Whyte. The first was in relation to the to consultation with Group Leaders forming part of the second recommendation in respect of the submitted report. This  was withdrawn after advice had been sought from officers. The second amendment concerned the introduction of an element of political proportionality to the proposed Planning Chairs Panel by way of the introduction of additional members. It was agreed that this would be examined in due course.

Subsequent to this, Councillor Hakewill moved and Councillor Harrison seconded that the Mawsley Liaison Forum be retained until such time as the 750th house in the Village was occupied. It was felt that the Forum served a useful purpose as a link between the Council and the organisations in and around Mawsley, and provided valuable expertise. However, it was considered that there were sufficient organisations established now in Mawsley, along with the Parish Council, that could provide this. Also, one of the purposes of this  review of the Constitution was to seek to reduce the number of meetings which was becoming ever greater. 

Amendment lost.

(NB: Councillors Hakewill and Harrison voted in favour of the amendment)

Further to the above, Councillor C. Groome proposed and Councillor R. Groome seconded the following amendment:-

‘This Council agrees that:

1. The Executive be politically proportionate

2. Portfolio holders be appointed by the full Council.

3. The Head of Democratic and Legal Services be delegated the task of amending the Constitution to enable these changes in consultation with the appropriate portfolio holder.’

The purpose of the amendment was to provide opportunity to debate important issues properly and to strengthen the scrutiny of decisions.

It was contended that scrutiny was being undertaken effectively by the Monitoring and Audit Committee, the Policy and Improvement Committee, and the Task and Finish Groups. It was also felt that the current balance of members on the Council meant that it would not be effective to have a politically proportionate Executive. It was also felt that decision-making had been speeded up as a result of the existing constitutional arrangements.

Amendment lost.

Having considered the submitted report, it was 


RESOLVED 
that:-


i) the changes to the Constitution as submitted, be approved:

ii) the Head of Democratic and Legal Services be delegated power to designate a procedure for any referred investigations of standards complaints before a procedure is formally approved by the Council upon recommendation from the Standards Committee in January 2005; and

iii) the introduction of an element of political proportionality to the proposed Planning Chairs Panel by way of the introduction of additional members, be examined at some point in the future.
04.C.69
ADOPTION OF THE STATEMENT OF LICENSING POLICY AS REQUIRED BY THE LICENSING ACT 2003


A report was submitted that sought the Council’s adoption of the Authority’s Statement of Licensing Policy as required by the Licensing Act 2004. Details of consultation responses were provided, as well as a copy of the Statement of Licensing Policy to assist members in their consideration of this matter.

RESOLVED 
that the submitted Statement of Licensing Policy as required by the Licensing Act 2003, be adopted


04.C.70
SEASONAL GREETINGS

Prior to the close of the meeting, Councillor Freer, the Leader of the Council extended seasonal greetings to the Mayor and Mayoress on behalf  of the Council. 

The Mayor wished all members seasons greetings in response.

(The meeting started at 7:00pm and ended at 9.40pm)

Signed__________________________________________

The Mayor
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